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City of Pittsburgh
Planning Commission

Meeting Minutes
November 28, 2023 at 2:00 PM, Meeting called to order by Chairwoman LaShawn Burton-Faulk
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A. Approval of Minutes 
Approval of minutes for November 14, 2023.

MOTION:

MOVED BY: Ms Dick
SECONDED BY: Ms O’Neill
IN FAVOR: Ms Burton-Faulk, Ms Dick, Ms Ngami, Ms O’Neill, Ms Ruiz, Mr Quintanilla 

CARRIED

B. Correspondence (See Attachment B)
Historic Designation for Frick Park 

· Casey Brown  

SHPO's Statewide Historic Preservation Plan Survey 

· Kevin Mock | Archaeology Group Leader; Department of Transportation, Highway Administration 

 
C. Plan of Lots

DCP-LOT-2023-01597 – 5301 Butler Street Major Subdivision 1 Upper Lawrenceville
Mr Scheppke presented the plan of lots.  The recommended motion was to preliminarily approve the subdivision and schedule a final review on December 12, 2023.

MOTION:  The Planning Commission of the City of Pittsburgh to preliminarily approve the 5301 Butler Street Major Subdivision and schedule a final review at Planning Commission December 12, 2023.
MOVED BY: Ms Dick

SECONDED BY: Ms Ruiz
IN FAVOR: Ms Burton-Faulk, Ms Dick, Ms Ngami, Ms O’Neill, Ms Ruiz, Mr Quintanilla 

CARRIED
D. Hearing & Action

1. DCP-ZDR-2023-08177 – W. General Robinson St. and Mazeroski Way Major Public Destination Facility Electronic Sign – Large Video Display North Shore
Mr Fraker presented the project for DCP staff.  This was a conditional use application for the installation of a roughly 22 ft x 40 ft large video display.  All major public destination facility large video displays shall be reviewed by the Planning Commission and city council as conditional uses.  According to the conditional use standards and procedures of the zoning code, the video display is to be part of a new public plaza space opposite the main entryway to PNC Park at the southwest corner of West General Robinson Street and Mazeroski Way.  There is no Registered Community Organization in the neighborhood, and a Development Activities Meeting was not required.  The applicant has submitted written responses to the zoning code specific zoning code specific conditional use requirements for major public destination facility electronic sign uses.  In viewing the application, the video display may be viewable from Interstate 279 which has a speed limit over 35 miles hour.  Section 919.03.P.5.c of the zoning code states that video displays shall not be visible from roadways or ramps associated with such roadways with speed limits exceeding 35 miles per hour.  The applicant contends that the previous zoning code section should say readily visible to match the code language in Section 919.03.Q.2 DOA, which states video display shall not be readily visible from roadways or ramps associated with such roadways with speed limits exceeding 35 miles per hour.  The Zoning Administrator has determined the discrepancy in the code language could be due to a scrivener’s error, and the readily visible language is potentially valid and may apply to the code section in question.  The Zoning Administrator has asked the applicant to demonstrate that they have explored all reasonably feasible options to minimize the visibility of the screen from drivers traveling westbound on the elevated I-279 roadway.  The applicant has addressed concerns about views from I-279 by changing the orientation and the location of the screen within the structure and by providing additional landscaping on site and within a parking lot across the street that will act to screen the video display utilizing a variety of deciduous and evergreen trees.  The application is currently under review by the Department of Mobility and Infrastructure for impacts in the right-of-way.  The motion before you is that the Planning Commission approves conditional use application DCP-ZDR-2023-08177 with the following conditions: 1. the Department of Mobility and Infrastructure shall review and approve all DOMI permits and the construction management plan prior to issuing the Record of Zoning Approval, and 2. the final construction plans, including site plans and elevations, shall be reviewed and approved by the Zoning and Administrator

prior to issuing the Record of Zoning Approval.
Mr Shawn Gallagher stated since they were before the planning commission a month ago for a briefing, the team has done a lot of work meeting with Mr Layman and staff to ensure the application was appropriate and ready for the commission’s recommendation to city council.  They believed it was ready for that recommendation.

Mr Joe Luzio gave the revised presentation.  The presentation had been adjusted to the design updates highlighted by Mr Luzio and Mr Gallagher.   From an aerial view of the plaza the general operation of the plaza was the same.  There is a food stand, a plaza open space that is centered on the video screen, a platform that can serve as a hardscape and stage if the operation of the day or the event requires it.  The video board is within the steel structure that is generally the same.  Key details to point out that are not clear from this vantage point are the video board is angled downward toward the plaza and set back six feet into the steel structure.  That does a number of things to the visibility of it.  There are also additional trees between the sight line of the video board and the I-279 highway.  The current condition as it stands is an onsite eye level view of the video board.  The video board has been moved six feet deep into the steel structure, creating a natural shroud around it with the steel components of that structure.  The other element that has been updated is the screen has been cantilevered downward so that it had less light emission toward the I-279 highway.  Anything that is above the video board same size and the steel structure on the East facade of the Champions garage is a standalone steel structure.

Ms Nina Chase talked about the landscaping diagram showing the full tree plan for the plaza and the parking lot across General Robinson St.  White pine trees have been added along the edge of the parking lot distributed across that edge along General Robinson St with a few grouped together to provide the most visual barrier.  The white pines will reach a height of about 30 feet from day one so they can obstruct the view as much as possible between I-279 and the video board.   Between I-279 and the screen a variety of other species have been selected for the full plaza.
Mr Luzio pointed out the team added five- and 10-year height to the white pines.  At install they will be around 30 feet, and as they extend in life five to ten years, the top the video board at about 40 or 42 feet would be theoretically covered.  That was a point of discussion during the briefing presentation and in the interim discussions.  More context was added to a slide depicting the view from I-279 with the video board recessed into the steel structure.  Visibility of the screen and I-279 would be about 150 ft or 125 linear feet of roadway.  All of the 125 ft will be obstructed view with the landscaping plan the team have in place.  There are also a couple other utilities that get in the way.  The 125 ft at the 50 mile per hour speed limit will give a driver about a 1.6 second snapshot of the video board.  At the 35 mile per hour speed limit the 125 ft will give a driver a 2.4 second snapshot of the video board.  It is quite short.  The key here is really just one and a half seconds or two and a half seconds.  It really is limited visibility.  One of the other points the team were challenged with that they exhaustively investigated and discussed with multiple parties and the city experts in the field were a number of options that could provide additional coverage further reducing the visibility.  A sun study was included that had been in a previous presentation in their extended design process.

Mr Gallagher stated even though there is no RCO in this area, since the briefing there has been a significant community outreach by the team.  They met with the North Side Leadership Conference, with every single major stakeholder in the North Shore, and received letters of support from the SEA, The Stadium Authority, the Steelers, the Casino, Continental, the science center, and the Warhol Museum.  Everyone on the North Shore is in support of this application and recognizes this is a very important piece that will further bolster the North Shore as the premier entertainment destination of the region.

Mr Chris Prisk summarized a memo identifying what potential impacts by the video display board with attachments and some graphics, illustrating that this video display board will not cause any detrimental operational or vehicular/pedestrian safety concerns to vehicles traveling on the roadway.  It is essentially designed to serve the plaza and the people in the plaza.  Their opinion was any kind of limited peripheral viewing from other drivers wouldn't have a negative impact.
Chair Burton-Faulk asked Vice Chair O’Neill to proceed with the hearing.

Vice Chair O’Neill opened the floor for public testimony. 

Ms McElhaney saw no hands raised.

Vice Chair O’Neill asked commissioners for comments.
Ms Ngami asked about the content shown on the electronic sign and there will be any kind of regulation in place to ensure nothing will distract drivers on the roadway when there is an exciting event such as a game.

Mr Gallagher replied they will comply with the zoning code.  There will be content that is allowed through the zoning ordinance. 

Ms Dick asked if there will be other kinds of events that will be shown on the screen for the public besides baseball or other sports in PNC Park.

Mr Gallagher replied yes.  The content was still being developed but whatever is allowed will be shown during the appropriate times.
Vice Chair O’Neill commented there are limitations on the times and what can be displayed in the zoning code.  She was sure it will comply with the code.  She thanked the team for thinking this through and coming back with more information addressing their concerns.  The updated renderings and studies gave them a better understanding of the impact on the nearby highway.  Ms O’Neill asked about the discussion in the presentation involving the extension of the steel structure perpendicular to the parking garage and asked them to explain what they did.
Mr Luzio stated with the screen depressed into the steel structure, it creates a natural shroud around it which restricts the amount of visibility to it.  By adding another extension perpendicular to the steel structure, it further enhances that shield, blocking the visibility.  With that comes an elevated sense of how much wind it will take and how far it needs to come off the steel structure.  The screen will be cantilevered, and in order to block the screen at that height, it would have to be covered in some way.  It basically becomes a giant sail.  At that height it becomes cumbersome to make it safe enough to be effective while not becoming a giant blank board hovering above the plaza.

Mr Gallagher stated that option would also block the view from most of the area within the plaza, becoming problematic.

Vice Chair O’Neill stated that was her understanding, especially the extension going beyond would defeat the purpose of having the screen in the plaza.  She also wanted to confirm what the a greige color material was underneath the steel structure the purpose of it.  She asked if they explored extending that upwards within the steel structure so that cantilevering or blocking outward wouldn’t be necessary, only blocking to the side.  

Mr Luzio explained there is a creatively placed restroom beneath with storage to the north nestled within the steel structure to try to minimize them. 
Vice Chair O’Neill stated that was what she was understanding but didn't know if that
kind of exterior panel could extend upwards you know adjacent to the screen was what Mr Luzio talking about in evaluating the video display. 

Mr Luzio explained it would be something like a steel structure that would come off perpendicular to the video board creating a T but it adds a number of issues on its own.

Vice Chair O’Neill asked if there was a possibility that there would be signs or banners hung from the steel structure that would impact or further block this view.

Mr Luzio stated there is a separate signage zoning application to be reviewed in its entirety not something to impact or block the video board.  There will be some level of signage on the steel structure.  There is a placeholder for visibility or evaluations.  Theoretically, It would flat and not something protruding off of the steel structure.
Chair Burton-Faulk recused from this application.
Vice Chair O’Neill asked if there was a recommendation for approval.
MOTION:
That the Planning Commission of the City of Pittsburgh APPROVES Conditional Use Application DCP-ZDR-2023-08177 based on the application filed by Shawn Gallagher on behalf of the the property owners, with the following conditions.

1. The Department of Mobility and Infrastructure shall review and approve all DOMI Permits and the Construction Management Plan prior to issuing the Record of Zoning Approval. 

2. The final construction plans, including site plans and elevations shall be reviewed and 

approved by the Zoning Administrator prior to issuing the final Record of Zoning Approval. 
MOVED BY: Ms Quintanilla
SECONDED BY: Ms Dick
IN FAVOR: Ms Blackwell, Ms Dick, Ms Ngami, Ms O’Neill, Ms Ruiz, Mr Quintanilla
RECUSED: Chair Burton-Faulk
CARRIED
2. Council Bill 2023-2089 Zoning Code Text Amendment regarding residential Childcare uses, standards, and parking requirements Citywide
Ms Rakus presented the text amendment.  This was legislation introduced by Councilman Wilson's office.  He worked with City Planning staff to look at the current zoning related to childcare with the goal of reducing barriers to entry for childcare businesses.  We also wanted to remove any duplicative standards with the State Childcare standards because there would be no reason for a city review if the state was already reviewing it.  Staff also reached out to local childcare advocates and educators to discuss the changes and ensure they were in support, and there wasn't anything else that was missing.  Councilman Wilson, also co-sponsored by Council member Gross, introduced this legislation.  A quick run through of the current zoning process.  Currently, in-home childcare with three or less children is permitted by right as a home occupation, which has the same standards as any home
occupation.  In a lot of instances, it is a different type of use than a regular home occupation.  There are limits to vehicle trips and limits to employees that aren't residents of the home.  The current zoning process for Childcare (Limited), which is for four to six children, is permitted by right in in multifamily residential districts, commercial districts, and mixed-use zoning districts.  But, it is a special exception in single-unit attached and detached zoning districts, which means requires Zoning Board hearing which can take up to 45 days to make a decision, and 21 days for mailed notices, making the whole process for the special exception three months or more.  Then, there is a parking requirement associated with that currently.  There are the special exception standards for childcare in the single-family zoning districts.  The current zoning process for Childcare (General), which is defined as seven or more children is permitted by right in multi-unit residential zoning districts, commercial and mixed-use zoning districts, and parking is required.  Ms Rakus presented a slide of the proposed zoning process as currently outlined in the Council Bill.  It would make Childcare (Limited), which is four to six children, permitted by right in all residential zoning districts.  There wouldn't be any special exception criteria, and parking wouldn't be required.  For Childcare (General), which is seven or more children, it would be permitted by right in multi-unit residential zoning districts, commercial and mixed-use zoning districts.  It would be a special exception in single-unit attached and detached zoning districts.  It would still require a Zoning Board hearing for this larger childcare use.  When this legislation was first put on the agenda, Commissioner O’Neill asked why the Hillside and the RIV-RM districts were excluded.  Staff proposed that Childcare (Limited) be permitted by right in the Hillside zoning district, and Childcare (General) be permitted by right in the Riverfront Mixed Residential zoning district.  It would be a special exception in the Hillside district, which is consistent with the other zoning districts as part of the legislation.  For three or more children in a home, it is still permitted by right.  It is still a home occupation, but it won’t require a Record of Zoning Approval.  Licensure from the State won’t be required, matching state requirements.  It is exempted from the other home occupation standards.  Staff recommended the Planning Commission make a positive recommendation on this Council Bill with the following changes: 1. Childcare (Limited) be permitted by right in the Hillside district and be a special exception in the Hillside district and 2. Childcare (General) be permitted by right in the Riverfront Mixed Residential district. 
Mr Mohammed Burny, Chief of Staff from Cn Wilson’s office was not in attendance.

Chair Burton-Faulk asked for public testimony. 
Ms McElhaney saw no hands raised.

Chair Burton-Faulk asked for questions or comments from commissioners.
Ms Dick commented this is a wonderful start for improvement of the community and for the for the welfare of our children and our parents in the economic milieu of the whole community, was highly am in favor of it, and proposed a motion to approve it. 
MOTION: 

That the Planning Commission of the City of Pittsburgh makes a positive recommendation on Council Bill 2023-2089, amending the Pittsburgh Code, Title Nine, Zoning, regarding Child Care standards with the following changes:

1. In the Hillside Zoning District (H) – Childcare (Limited) is permitted by right and Child Care (General) is a Special Exception.

2. In the Riverfront Mixed Residential (RIV-RM) – Child Care (General) is permitted by right.
MOVED BY: Ms Dick
SECONDED BY: Mr Quintanilla
IN FAVOR: Ms Blackwell, Ms Burton-Faulk, Ms Dick, Ms Ngami, Ms O’Neill, Ms Ruiz, Mr Quintanilla
CARRIED
3. DCP-HN-2023-01071 – Frick Park Historic Nomination Swisshelm Park; Squirrel Hill South; Regent Square; Point Breeze
Ms Quinn presented the historic nomination.  The Frick Park historic nomination located in the eastern portion of the city was originally founded in 1919 with the death of Henry Clay Frick.  He bequeathed 151 acres of land as well as a home to the city.  Since that time the city has purchased and amalgamated additional land to the park, currently totaling
644 acres.  As requested from a previous meeting, Ms Quinn provided a map showing the city owned parcel to the north of Homewood Cemetery that is included within the historic nomination.  Sometimes the cemetery shows up as park although, obviously, it is not.   Several adjacent parcels owned by the URA to the south and east of this park are not included in the nomination.  Frick Park is adjacent to four neighborhoods in the city of Pittsburgh, Swisshelm Park, Squirrel Hill South, Regent Square, and Point Breeze.  Its earliest remaining legacy is the four gateways to the park which were built in 1935.  Ms Quinn presented some views of the park including one of the gateways built in 1931.  The nominator as well as the Historic Review Commission felt this property was significant under planning and design criteria five.  The park represents a series of designed landscapes in the form playgrounds, and wooded areas that were developed as the park was added on to.  The Historic Review Commission also felt this property was significant under criteria seven as part of the social history of the city of Pittsburgh.  The city of Pittsburgh has a very deep history of philanthropy, and Frick Park was formed as part of that philanthropy.  It is a good representation of how that history of philanthropy continues today with folks like the Parks Conservancy, etc., working with the city to manage Frick Park.  Criteria 10 under visual landscape is the last criteria the Historic Review Commission felt was significant about this property.   
Frick Park is one of those places where driving near it and through it, one is immediately taken back to an earlier time and century.  Overall the property has what is known as integrity that conveys its original character.  Its Integrity is through amalgamation in the design of the part that changed as pieces were added on, and that in itself is what makes it significant under the criteria five.
Chair Burton-Faulk asked for public testimony.
Ms McElhaney recognized Matthew Falcone, Head of Preservation Pittsburgh.
Mr Falcone thanked Council person Warwick, the Pittsburgh Parks Conservancy, Upstream Pittsburgh, the North Point Breeze Community Organization, Frick Park Friends, and Squirrel Hill Urban Coalition who co-nominated the park.  He understood the commission’s purview is focused on the plan for the neighborhood and the park, and its historic designation would tie into that. There are so many different neighborhoods involved and connected to Frick Park.  In the city's own cultural heritage plan that was adopted in 2012, it specifically called for the historic designation of all its regional parks, Frick Park, Highland Park, and Shenley Park.  This is the first opportunity to work with so many different community groups to bring the city's own recommendation to fruition.  Mr Falcone hoped the commission would consider that moving forward.
Chair Burton-Faulk recognized Christina Cerkevich, founding member of Frick Park Friends.
Ms Cerkevich stated she lived in Swiss Helm Park and I'm a founding member of the Frick Park Friends.  They are a group of Frick Park's neighbors who came together to protect Frick Park.  Giving it a local historic designation will do this and is in line with the city's cultural heritage plan.  Frick Park has been and will continue to be a place where members of the greater Pittsburgh community can come to interact with nature and each other.  The protections provided by historic recognition and the centering of the park's histories will not only protect Frick Park now but will also help preserve it for the future and may even inspire the next generation’s Henry Clay Frick or Rachel Carson.  Ms Cerkevich expressed strong support for the historic nomination on behalf of the members of the Frick Park Friends, and asked that the commission recommend the historic recognition to the city council.
Ms McElhaney recognized Geri Smith, founding member of Frick Park Friends.
Ms Smith stated he lived right by Frick Park, supported everything that Ms Cerkevich stated, and also called out the large number of letters that were sent to the Historic Review Commission and the Planning Commission in support of making this a historic landmark.
Chair Burton-Faulk asked for comments or a motion.

MOTION: 

That the Planning Commission of the City of Pittsburgh make a positive recommendation for nomination of Frick Park as a city designated historic property. 
MOVED BY: Ms O’Neill
SECONDED BY: Ms Dick
IN FAVOR: Ms Blackwell, Ms Burton-Faulk, Ms Dick, Ms Ngami, Ms O’Neill, Ms Ruiz, Mr Quintanilla

CARRIED
4. DCP-ZDR-2023-06473 – 605 Forbes Ave Neighborhood Gateway Sign Bluff
Ms Moradian presented the project for DCP staff.  The project development plan (PDP) application DCP-ZDR-2023-06473 was for a 420 square foot wall pane as an Uptown neighborhood gateway sign on the Duquesne Light Company substation located in the EMI zoning district.  The proposed signage met zoning code Section 919.03.R per zoning appeal request DCP-PAP-2023-00024.  The applicant appealed zoning issue CF-PLI-2023-001951, a violation of city code 919.03.R, Neighborhood Gateway Signs.  On May 25th, 2023, in ZBA Case 33 of 2023, the Zoning Board of Adjustment approved an alternative request for a variance from the requirements of section 919.03.R.5 to allow the existing mural to remain on the subject property without alternation, subject to the condition that the applicant shall submit a zoning development and review application to review the mural as a neighborhood gateway sign.  Design Review staff recommended no review was required as it was already in place.  There was no recommendation from a Development Activities Meeting held October 16, 2023.  This location has three Registered Community Organizations.  The painted wall sign in the EMI zoning district must be reviewed and approved as a project development plan (PDP).  Staff recommended approval of PDP application DCP-ZDR-2023-06473 for a 420 square-foot wall pane as an Uptown neighborhood gateway sign on the DLC substation in the EMI zoning district.
Dr Brittany McDonald, Executive Director of Uptown Partners, gave a brief overview about the Uptown Partners organization.  She stated public art is a staple in the Uptown community.  In 2020 there were plans to commission a large-scale mural to bring energy and vibrancy to the community.  Duquesne Light graciously agreed to permission to use the curved wall of their substation located at the corner of Forbes Avenue and Boyd Street.  In 2021 Uptown Partners was able to secure the funding from the PNC Charitable Trust in the amount of $18,500 to commission this art.  Uptown Partners and the Uptown Arts Committee commissioned the mural by Shane Pilster and Max Gonzalez.  In early 2023 Uptown Partners and Duquesne Light Company received a compliance notice regarding the mural as a gateway sign.  Dr McDonald gave a brief background of the Uptown Arts Committee put in place to establish art as a visible and accessible part of Uptown's identity.  There were three meetings to request submissions from local artists that had large scale mural experience and to select the finalist based on experience, portfolio, and budget.  Dr McDonald presented a timeline of the artist selection and approval, slides of initial concepts of the mural, previous works of artists Max Gonzalez and Shane Pilster, and the curved wall of the substation where the mural sits.  Stamped elevations and a site plan of the location were presented. 
Mr Chris Clauson, Duquesne Light Co, stated he was available to support Dr McDonald’s presentation and answer any questions that he could.  

Chair Burton-Faulk asked for public testimony. Hearing none she asked for questions, comments or a motion from commissioners.
Mr Quintanilla asked about lighting the mural so is could be seen at night. 
Dr McDonald stated no lighting was installed because it would have to be affixed to the building.  Only the mural was intended to be painted on the building wall. 
MOTION: 

That the Planning Commission of the City of Pittsburgh APPROVES Project Development Plan Application DCP-ZDR-2023-06473 for a 14' X 30' Wall- Paint as an Uptown Neighborhood Gateway Sign on the DLC substation in the EDUCATIONAL/MEDICAL INSTITUTION (EMI), zoning district.
MOVED BY: Ms Blackwell
SECONDED BY: Mr Quintanilla
IN FAVOR: Ms Blackwell, Ms Burton-Faulk, Ms Dick, Ms Ngami, Ms O’Neill, Ms Ruiz, Mr Quintanilla
CARRIED
E. Director’s Report 

No report.
F. Adjournment 

The meeting adjourned at 3:10 PM.
 

Approved by: Secretary 

 

Disclaimer 

The official records of the Planning Commission’s meetings are the Minutes of the Meetings approved by the Commission’s Secretary, Jean Holland Dick. The Minutes are the ONLY official record. Any other notes, recordings, etc. are not official records of the Planning Commission. The Planning Commission cannot verify the accuracy or authenticity of notes, recordings, etc. that are not part of the official minutes.

